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Villanova University Faculty Congress

Academic Year 2013-2014
FACULTY CONGRESS PLENARY
Meeting of October 9, 2013
Present: Joseph Betz, Mary Ann Cantrell, Lillian Cassel, Jerusha Conner, Mark Doorley, David Fiorenza, Edwin Goff (Secretary), Sandra Kearney, Christopher Kilby (Vice Chair), Julie Klein (COF Chair), Michael Levitan, Mary Ann Lieb, Meg Luo, Susan Mackey-Kallis, Barbara Ott, Paul Pasles, Salvatore Poeta, Louise Russo (APC Chair), Sridhar Santhanam, Nancy Sharts-Hopko, Gaynor Strickler, Robert Styer, Fayette Veverka, Catherine Warrick, Kelly Welch (Chairperson), 
Absent: Wayne Bremser (NIA), Sohail Chaudhry (sabbatical leave), Linda Copel (NIA), Rick Eckstein (NIA), Judith Hadley (NIA), Paul Hanouna (NIA), Eric Karson (NIA), Edward Kresch (Treasurer—NIA), Kenneth Kroos, Sarvesh Kulkarni (NIA), Chad Leahy (NIA), Wenhong Luo (NIA), Paul Reagan (NIA), Bernard Reilly, Michael Risch (NIA), Donna Shai (NIA), Mark Sullivan, Thomas Way, Joyce Willens (NIA)
Meeting convened at 1PM.
Old Business

1. A motion was made to approve the September minutes, seconded, approved unanimously
2. Update from VITAL (Gabriele Bauer, VITAL Director)

3. University task force for general eLearning being developed by Al Ortega

· Please email Christopher Kilby with faculty names for three Faculty Congress selected nominations

4. Committee Reports

· Governance committees: 

a) Academic Policy Committee (APC; Louise Russo—chair)

b) Adjunct Faculty Representatives (Sandy Kearney and Paul Reagan)

c) Awards Committee (Christopher Kilby—chair)

· Board of Trustees Standing Committee nominations

d) Committee on Faculty (COF; Julie Klein—chair)
a. The Committee on Faculty passed a resolution that Continuing Non-Tenure Track Faculty, who are subject to normal department peer review procedures and who have served more than  three years, can vote on the election of the chair of their department.  This resolution was sent to the Dean’s Council for approval.
b.   CoF intends to pursue matters related to Faculty oversight of academic programs at the university, like the new online BA for part time, older students.

e) Elections and Credentials Committee (Linda Copel—chair)

f) Employee Issues Committee (Christopher Kilby—chair)
The Employee Issues Committee intends to pursue a formal university parental leave policy, a continuing examination of changes to the benefit package, the retirement changes, 

and the impact of the Affordable Care Act on part-time employees.
g) Full-Time Non-Tenure Track Representatives (Chad Leahy and Gay Strickler)

· Board of Trustees Standing Committees:

a) Academic Affairs (Scott Kassel and Julie Klein)
The Board of Trustees Academic Affairs committee is keen to see the university develop its graduate education programs, including more Ph.D.s, but would like to support innovative 

and interdisciplinary opportunities in that regard.
b) Athletic Committee (Michelle Casario and Rick Eckstein)

c) Investment (Dean Diavatopoulos and David R. Shaffer)

d) Physical Facilities (Amy Fleischer and Margaret Grubiak)

e) Student Life (David Dinehart and Lynne Hartnett)

f) University Advancement (Bryan Crable and Jeffrey Pelesh)

g) University Communication (William Cowen and Catherine Wilson)

· Reports from faculty representatives to other committees (as necessary)

a) University Benefits Committee (Lyn DeSilets--chair, Charlie Cherry, Q Chung, Mike Hones, and Bijan Mobasseri)

b) University Council on Information Technology (UCIT) (Stephen Andriole, Amy Fleischer, and Marita Frain)

c) Faculty Advisory Group to the University IT Committee (Amy Fleischer—chair, Noah Barsky, Keith Henderson, Narda Quigley, and Evan Radcliffe)

d) President's Environmental Sustainability Committee (PESC) (Liesel Schwarz—chair, Chara Armon, Jonathan Doh, Keith Henderson, Bill Lorenz, Ruth McDermott-Levy, John Olson, Joseph Robertson, Lisa Rodrigues, Paul Rosier, Mark Sullivan, and Robert Traver, Nathaniel Weston)

e) Internationalization Laboratory (Susan Mackey-Kallis, chair)

f) Other committees 

· Social Responsibility Proxy Votes (Mark Doorley, Patricia Haynor, Shelly Howton, Christopher Kilby, Michael Moreland, Vito Punzi, Fayette Veverka) 

New Business

1. Ray Duffy of the Benefits Office, and Neil Horgan, University comptroller, made a presentation to the Faculty Congress explaining the recent changes to the retirement plan.  Employees retiring after May 31, 2018 will not receive the $5,000 life insurance policy and the health insurance subsidy (about $108/month) that those retiring earlier will. Discussion followed about the rationale behind the Benefits Reduction Plan.
2. Kelly announced that the Faculty Congress will have representation on a new university task force on student retention, a task force that will follow up on a recommendation from the last Middle States Accreditation report.
3. Proposed resolution (attached as addendum to agenda) in response to University proposal to arm its security (Faculty Congress Executive Committee).  The resolution was moved, seconded, and sparked a long discussion of its merits.  The resolution voted on and passed unanimously is as follows:

Resolution

Whereas there is no empirical support for the suggestion that Villanova University, or even colleges in general, would be a safer community if its public safety officers were armed; and

Whereas firearms may contribute to a culture of fear, thereby changing the community in which they are found; and

Whereas there is substantial opposition to arming Villanova’s public safety officers from various stakeholders, including members of the University’s faculty; 

Be it resolved that the Faculty Congress strongly opposes equipping any public safety officer with firearms.

4. Proposed resolution about undergraduate degree for adult part-time studies from Robert Styer.  This resolution was moved and seconded, followed by discussion. The resolution that was voted on and passed unanimously is as follows:
Resolution

The Faculty Congress reaffirms the primacy of faculty involvement in curricular, pedagogical, and academic policy decisions, particularly in decisions concerning the proposed online undergraduate degree for adult part-time studies.  We request a formal structure through which the APC and/or COF, as appropriate, or faculty representatives appointed by the APC and/or COF, as appropriate, will participate in developing the policies that will govern the proposed online undergraduate degree for adult part-time studies.

Reminders
1. Report from summer task force on online bachelor’s degree programs can be found here: http://www1.villanova.edu/villanova/vpaa/taskforce.html

2. As announced in Campus Currents in August, the Faculty Friday events this academic year are scheduled from 3:00-5:00 PM in the Presidents’ Lounge in the Connelly Center Nov. 22, Jan. 31, Feb. 28, Mar. 28, April 25 

Submitted by Mark Doorley

April 24, 2014
� Minutes from the October 9, 2013 meeting were never prepared or approved by the FC. These are compiled based on the highlights prepared by Mark Doorley subsequent to that meeting and sent out to faculty at large on October 10, 2013.
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